zation results to date may have come about because of the shutdown of various facilities, particularly the Rocky Flats Plant and Savannah River production reactors.

## Scenarios for Future Transuranic Waste Production

Planning for TRU waste management must take into account projections of yet-to-be-generated waste. The DOE Integrated Data Base (IDB) indicates that the volume and radioactivity of stored TRU waste are expected to increase substantially; however, there was a decrease in the amount projected in the IDB for 1989, compared with the IDB for 1988. The earlier volume projected an eightfold increase in TRU waste production from 1987 to 2013, whereas the 1989 projection is for a 3.5-fold increase from 1988 to 2013 (75,80). This trend has continued in the latest (1990) IDB. The 1990 projection is for only a 1.9-fold increase from 1989-2013. The lower projection could reflect a scaling down of future weapons stockpile requirements. Replacing the single scenario in the IDB by several alternative scenarios would be helpful in planning for future management of TRU waste.

## **CHAPTER 2 REFERENCES**

- 1. Abas, B., "Rocky Flats: A Big Mistake From Day One," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, December 1989, PP. 19-24.
- **2.** Associated Press News Release, "Civil Disobedience Threatened on WIPP Issue, 'Apr. 10, 1990.
- Associated Press News Release, "DOE Curtails Plutonium Operations at Rocky Flats," Nov. 30, 1989.
- Associated Press News Release, "Judge Rules Hazardous Waste at Nuclear Plant Illegally Stored,' Apr. 17, 1990
- Associated Press News Release, "Rocky Flats Official Says Plutonium in Air Ducts Could Kill, 'Apr. 25, 1990.
- **6.** Associated Press News Release, "Rocky Flats Top Colorado News Story of 1989," Dec. 27, 1989.
- Associated Press News Release, "Romer, Skaggs Conclude There Were No Midnight Burnings at Flats," Nov. 30, 1989.
- 8. Associated Press News Release, "Scientists Try Again After Safety Hood Burns," Mar. 29, 1990.
- Associated Press News Release, "12 Flats Workers Exposed to Beryllium Have Lung Disease," Jan. 15, 1990.
- Associated Press News Release, "2 Class Action Law Suits Filed Against Rocky Flats,' Jan. 30,1990.

- Associated Press News Release, "WIPP Hearings Open in Albuquerque," Apr. 13, 1990.
- 12. Associated Press News Release, "Workers Didn't Expect Full Holes on Drums," Dec. 28, 1990.
- 13. Benedict, M., Pigford, T. H., and Levi, H. W., *Nuclear Chemical Engineering*, 2d ed. (New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1981), p. 606.
- Benedict, M., Pigford, T. H., and Levi, H. W., *Nuclear Chemical Engineering*, 2d ed. (New York, NY: McGraw-H.i.11, 1981), p. 601.
- Benedict, M., Pigford, T. H., and Levi, H. W., Nuclear Chemical Engineering, 2d ed. (New York, NY: McGraw-Hill, 1981), p. 604.
- Beral, V., "Leukemia and Nuclear Installations," British Medical Journal, vol. 300, Feb. 17,1990, pp. 411412.
- 17. Berlin, R. E., and Stanton, C. C., *Radioactive Waste Management (New York NY: John Wiley & Sons*, 1989), p. 40.
- 18. Berlin, R. E., and Stanton, C. C., *Radioactive Waste Management (New York NY: John Wiley & Sons*, 1989), p. 184;
- Burns, R., "Flaws in Radiation Protection Cited at Weapons Plants," Associated Press News Release, Dec. 13, 1989.
- 20. Carter, L., *Nuclear Imperatives and Public Trust: Dealing With Radioactive Waste* (Washington, DC: Resources for the Future, 1987), p. 111.
- Cochran, T. B., Arkin, W.M., Norris, R. S., and Hoenig, M.M., *Nuclear Weapons Databook: Vol. III*, U.S. Nuclear Warhead Facility Profiles (Cambridge MA: Ballinger Publishing Co., 1987), p. 82.
- 22. Coyle, D., et al., *Deadly Defense: Military Radioactive Landfills (New* York NY: Radioactive Waste Campaign, 1988), p. 44.
- 23. Environmental Evaluation Group, "Review of the Draft Supplement Environmental Impact Statement," Report EEG-41, July 1989, p. 30.
- 24. Fitzpatrick, V. F., and Hansen, J. E., "In Situ Vitrification for Remediation of Hazardous Wastes," Paper presented at 2d Annual HazMat Central Conference, Chicago, IL, Mar. 14-16, 1989, pp. 13-15.
- 25. Gallegos, A.F., and Channell, J. K., "Risk Analysis of the Transport of Contact Handled Transuranic Wastes to WIPP Through Selected Highway Routes in New Mexico Using RADTRAN IV," Environmental Evaluation Group, March 1990, p. 46.
- Geosafe Corp., "An Introduction to ISV," Kirkland, WA (no date).
- Goldfield, J., "High Efficiency Particulate Arrestors (HEPA Filters) in the Nuclear Industry," September 1988.
- 28. Idaho National Engineering Laboratory, "Waste Management Plan: Annual Update," EG&G Idaho, December 1988, revision 2, pp. 4-9.
- 29. Kocher, D. C., and Croff, A. G., "A Proposed Classification System for High-Level and Other Radioac-

- tive Wastes," **Oak Ridge** National Laboratory Report ORNL/TM-10289, 1987.
- 30. Lappin, A.R., and Hunter, R.L. (editors), "Systems Analysis, Long-Term Radionuclide Transport, and Dose Assessments, WIPP, March 1989," Report SAND89-0462.UC-70, April 1989.
- Little, M. S., "Review Comments on the Report of the Steering Committee on Waste Acceptance Criteria for the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant," Report EEG-4, Environmental Evaluation Group, February 1980.
- Los Alamos National Laboratory, "HazardousWaste Incineration at Los Alamos National Laboratory," Brochure LALP-89-30, July 1989.
- Nelkin, D. (ed.), Controversy: The Politics of Technical Decisions, 2d ed. (Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications, 1984).
- 34. *Nuclear Waste News*, "*Battelle* Researchers Prepare for First Full-Scale ISV Test on Mixed Waste," Mar. 29, 1990, P. 127.
- OakRidge National Laboratory, Summary Statement From Program Committee, *Proceedings of Alpha-Contaminated Waste Management Workshop*, *Gaithersburg*, MD, Aug. 10-13, 1982.
- Perera, J., "Tests Convince Britain's CEGB of Value of Supercompaction," Nuclear Waste News, Mar. 29, 1990, p. 129.
- **37.** *Report on Defense Plant Wastes*, "DOE Reaches Agreement With Colorado on Plan To Assess Residues at RFP," Nov. 10, 1989, p. 209.
- 38. Report on Defense Plant Wastes, "Plutonium Dust Accumulation at RFP Worse Than Thought, New Assay Shows," Mar. 30, 1990, P. 65.
- Rockwell International, "Nuclear Waste Management With Actinide Conversion," Draft Report AI-DOE-13568, Nov. 30, 1989.
- Schneider, K., "Energy Department Says It Still Plans To Repair Nuclear Arms Plant," *The New York Times*, Feb. 8, 1990.
- 41. Scientech, Inc., "An Assessment of Criticality Safety at the Department of Energy Roe@ Flats Plant," Report SCI-DOE-201-89, July-September, 1989, p. 2-1.
- Seltzer, R., "Nuclear Arms Plants: Idaho Bars Entry of Plutonium Wastes," *Chemical and Engineering News*, Sept. 11, 1989, p. 4.
- Taylor, T., "Verified Elimination of Nuclear Warheads," *Science and Global Security*, vol. 1, July 1989, PP. 1-26.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, "Nuclear Waste: Transuranic Waste Storage Limitations at Rocky Flats Plant," Report GAO/RCED-90-109, February 1990, p. 7-8.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, "Storage Issues at DOE's Waste Isolation Pilot Plant in New Mexico," Report GAO/RCED-90-1, December 1989.

- 46. U.S. Congress, Office of Technology Assessment, "Review of the Department of Energy Modernization Plan,' staff paper prepared by the International Security and Commerce Program, September 1989, p. 19.
- 47. U.S. Department of Energy, "Applied Research, Development, Demonstration, Testing and Evaluation Plan," draft, November 1989, p. 146.
- 48. Ibid., p. 148.
- 49. Ibid, p. 150.
- 50. Ibid, p. 152.
- 51. Ibid., p. xv.
- 52. Ibid, p. 100.
- 53. Ibid., pp. 184-85.
- 54. U.S. Department of Energy, "Assessment of Environmental Conditions at the Rocky Flats Plant," Special Assignment Environmental Team Report DOE/EH-0107, August 1989.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Defense Waste and Transportation Management, "Program Implementation Plan,' Report DOE/DP 0059, August 1988, p. 14.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Defense Waste and Transportation Management, "Program Implementation Plan," Report DOE/DP 0059, August 1988, PP. 16-19.
- 57. U.S. Department of Energy, "Defense Waste Management Plan for Buried Transuranic-Contaminated Waste, Transuranic-Cent.aminated Soil and Difficult-to-Certify Transuranic Waste," Report DOE/DP-0044, June 1987, p. viii.
- 58. U.S. Department of Energy, "Draft Decision Plan on WIPP," congressional briefing, October 1989.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Draft Environmental Impact Statement: Waste Isolation Pilot Plant," vol. 1, April 1979, PP. 1-1, 1-2.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan," Report DOE/S-0070, 1989, p. 156.
- 61. Ibid., p. 168.
- 62. Ibid., p. 170.
- 63. Ibid., p. 140.
- 64. Ibid., p. 1-1.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan; Fiscal Years 1992-19%," June 1990.
- 66. U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Survey Preliminary Report, Idaho National Engineering Laboratory (INEL) and Component Development and Integration Facility, Butte, Montana, 'September 1988.
- 67. U.S. Department of Energy, "Environment Survey Preliminary Report, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico," January 1988.
- 68. U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Survey Preliminary Report, Savannah River Plant, Aiken, South Carolina," August 1987.